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2.
INFORMATION

2.1
The Concessionary Travel Scheme (Bus Pass) was introduced in April 2008 to provide free bus travel in England for people who qualified by age or disability.
2.2
The Government has made changes to the age eligibility for a Bus Pass. If you were born before 5 April 1950, you became eligible on your 60th Birthday, however if you were born after 5 April 1950, the age at which both men and women become eligible for a bus pass is tied with changes in State Pension age for women.
2.3
The scheme provides free off peak travel ('Off-peak' is between 9.30 am and 11.00 pm Monday to Friday and all day at weekends and on public holidays) to pass holders

2.4
In Kettering, the scheme has discretionary enhancements which allow:
· pre 9:30am travel in the borough

· companion passes (for eligible applicants)
· Taxi tokens 

2.5
The Kettering Bus Pass also includes the Kettering Leisure Pass giving holders a reduced rate on sport and leisure activities.

2.6 There are over 16,000 pass holders in Kettering Borough (as of October 2010). The expiry date is five years from issue, therefore about 8,000 Pass Holders are due to renew their passes on 31 March 2013.

2.7     Eligible Kettering Borough residents currently apply for their pass at one of the Borough Council’s Customer Service Centres.
3
Changes in administration and its implications 
3.1  From 1 April 2011 Northamptonshire County Council will become the Travel Concession Authority (TCA). This means that it will administer the scheme and will become responsible for decisions about the inclusion of any non statutory enhancements including token alternatives.  

3.2  The Cabinet of the County Council will be making a decision on 14 December about the new arrangements. This includes a recommendation that the processing of a pass is carried out in house via the Library service rather than the option of District/ Borough Customer Service Centres. 
3.3  The County Council report due to be published on 11 November 2010 will also consider the non statutory elements that are not funded by central government. They have undertaken an Equalities Impact Assessment and through this groups representing older people in the county, groups representing the disabled in the county, the Parish and Town Councils, and the public through the County Council’s website.
4
 Kettering Leisure Pass
4.1
The Chief Executives’ Group, at their meeting in March 2010, agreed that linking concessionary travel cards with free leisure passes was something that should be maintained when the former goes countywide
4.2
Discussions are continuing with the County Council on how we can still make it easy for Pass Holders, if eligible, to access Kettering Borough Leisure Pass.
5
Consultation
5.1 We will provide details on our website and letters to existing Pass Holders so that they know about the changes and what to do when it is time to renew.  

5.2 We will also be issuing a letter to new applicants to advise them of who to contact after 1 April 2011
6
Financial Implications
6.1
All costs of the scheme from 1 April 2011 will be the responsibility of NCC

7
Customer Impact

7.1
Customers will from 1 April 2011 no longer be able to apply for their pass from the Borough Council but instead be required to visit one of the county’s Libraries.

7.2 There may be no discretionary elements of the scheme (pre 9:30am or companion travel or tokens). The decision will made by Northamptonshire County Council Cabinet on 14 December. 
7.3
The scheme will be the County Councils and queries regarding it will be directed to them.

7.4
Northamptonshire County Council has introduced card readers on to local buses.  Some customers are experiencing some difficulties with the card readers reading their cards.  Officers are continuing discussions with the County Council as to how to minimise the impact on Pass Holders.
Officer to contact:  Iain Kirtley, Partnerships Manager, ext 4289
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	To inform members of the A6 Towns Forum of the changes to the administration of the Concessionary Travel Scheme (Bus Pass) from 1 April 2011








